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A patient who developed gynecomastia after being treated with the anti-psychotic medication Risperdal had
provided no evidence from which a reasonable jury could conclude that his treating physicians would not have
prescribed the drug in the same manner if the label had more extensively identified the risks of developing
gynecomastia, a federal district court in New York found in granting summary judgment to the drug manufacturer
with respect to the patient’s failure to warn and express warranty claims. However, because it found that
testimony by a pediatric endocrinologist was reliable and raised a triable issue of fact as to whether Risperdal
was a substantial factor in causing the gynecomastia, the court denied the drug manufacturer’s motion for
summary judgment with respect to all other claims (Adeghe v. Janssen Pharmaceuticals, Inc., August 30, 2017,
Schofield, L.).

Several times as a child, teen, and young adult, the patient was prescribed Risperdal for various behavioral
issues. He subsequently was diagnosed with gynecomastia, the development of glandular breast tissue in
males. The patient brought suit in New York state court against several defendants, including the manufacturer
of the drug, Janssen Pharmaceuticals, Inc. The complaint alleged eleven causes of action against the Janssen,
including, among others: negligence, strict products liability, manufacturing defect, and failure to warn. The
manufacturer removed the action to federal court. It then moved to preclude the testimony of the patient’s expert,
a pediatric endocrinologist, and moved for summary judgment on all claims.

Admissibility of expert testimony. The pediatric endocrinologist’s testimony regarding both general and
specific causation was sufficiently reliable to be admitted. With regard to the testimony that the drug was capable
of causing gynecomastia, the expert had reviewed six medical studies that addressed causes of gynecomastia,
gynecomastia in adolescents, or the relationship between gynecomastia and drugs. And with regard to his
conclusion that Risperdal use was a cause of this specific patient’s gynecomastia, the court found that this
opinion was based on a differential diagnosis methodology, and the expert reasonably had dismissed the other
possible causes—puberty, obesity, and marijuana use. Even though obesity may have been "a cause," the
expert found to a reasonable degree of medical certainty that the patient’s Risperdal use was a substantial
contributing factor. Janssen’s arguments that he had not personally examined the patient or relied upon
"guidelines in the field of endocrinology" went to the weight to be given to his opinion, not its admissibility.
The court observed that Janssen had not explained how an in-person examination was medically relevant in
assessing etiology or what guidelines the expert should have considered in forming his opinion.

Failure to warn. The court found that even assuming a factual dispute as to the adequacy of the drug’s label,
there was no evidence from which a reasonable jury could conclude that any failure to warn caused the patient’s
gynecomastia. There was no direct evidence, such as testimony from his doctors, that the patient would not
have been prescribed the drug if the warning had been more extensive. Nor did the patient introduce evidence
that a physician balancing the risks of drug-induced gynecomastia against the benefits of using the drug would
conclude that the drug should not have been prescribed. Mere speculation as to the physician’s medical
judgment could not defeat summary judgment, and the evidence that did exist confirmed the inadequacy of the
patient’s theory of causation, even when interpreted in a light most favorable to him.

Other claims. Because the court found that the patient’s expert had raised a factual dispute with regard to
causation, the court denied summary judgment with regard to the breach of implied warranty claim. However,
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the court granted the motion with respect to express warranty claim, noting that the patient had not identified
any "misleading affirmation of fact or promise" on the part of the manufacturer that had induced the patient’s
use of the drug in question. The court denied the summary judgment motion with respect to all other claims,
including fraudulent misrepresentation, fraudulent concealment, negligent misrepresentation, fraud and deceit,
and violation of New York General Business Law §§ 349 & 350.

The case is No. 16 Civ. 2235 (LGS).

Attorneys: Debra Humphrey (Marc J. Bern & Partners LLP) for Jamal Adeghe. Michelle M. Bufano (Patterson,
Belknap, Webb & Tyler LLP) for Janssen Pharmaceuticals, Inc. a/k/a Orthormcneil Janssen Pharmaceuticals,
Inc.
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